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While 2020 and 2021 saw much disruption to
the business operation of the Frankston RSL, the
Wellbeing Department continued to support our
veterans in need. 

2021 saw the completion of renovations, 
although we have not been able to use them to 
their fullest. We were unable to have full 
capacity in many areas, and most spaces were 
under utilized; the “CP Canteen” in the outdoor 
area only opened once. However, it is great to 
see the ‘’White Mouse Café” being well utilised 
throughout the day for coffee and snacks. 
COVID once again saw a reduction in 
Commemorative Services. We held an unofficial 
Dawn Service at the Frankston Cenotaph with 30
-40 turning up to honour the fallen. It was 
pleasing to see at the Dawn Service one of the 
local community clubs that we support. The 
Langwarrin Football Club came together around 
the “Flame of Remembrance” to honour our 
service men and women. Driveway services 
were also held by many locals throughout the 

area, which is very pleasing that the general
public, along with veterans, consider this a
worthwhile event during COVID restrictions. 

The 1100 Commemorative Service was well 
attended, albeit being COVID safe and socially 
distancing around the Cenotaph, with Captain 
Sheldon Williams RAN as the guest speaker 
representing the Chief of Navy. The day 
concluded back at the club for lunch, with many 
veterans and sailors from HMAS Cerberus 
enjoying the camaraderie. 
While we were able to commemorate the fallen, 
and honour those still serving, we did not have a 

chance to celebrate the Centenary of the Royal
Australian Air Force. We were, however, pleased
to have one of our own members - Air Vice
Marshall Schmidt as the guest speaker at our
Remembrance Day service, held at the Memorial
Garden at the club, in November . 

In thanking our staff with a smile and happy greeting, we also 
must remember those who are at the forefront of assisting 

those who have been struck down with the virus. The 
medical staff within our local hospitals have worked tirelessly 

.” throughout this period and we thank them as well

KEVIN HILLIER OAM 

“ 

Langwarrin Football Club, ‘Flame of Remembrance’, Dawn Service. 

Captain Sheldon Williams, R.A.N. 
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Cr Kris Bolam, Kevin Hillier OAM, Peta Murphy MP Dunkley, Paul Edbrooke Wreath laying service Remembrance Day 2021 

Much time has been spent throughout the year Finally leading up to Christmas our ladies put 
developing our link with ANZAC House’s Veterans
Central with the establishment of the Veterans
and Families Wellbeing Centre (VFWC) here at 183
Cranbourne Rd. Many of the services that were
provided at our Skye Road establishment have
been relocated to the club. 

We are pleased to have our Wellbeing Coordinator,
Stellar and the VFWC Manager, Ange Northeast
working closely together in the Veterans Room to
provide both Wellbeing and Compensation
Advocacy to the many service members both within
our club and the surrounding districts. This service
has also given us access to professional
psychiatrists and social workers employed by
ANZAC House to assist us with some of our more
complex cases. 

While it was difficult to get large groups together 
due to restrictions we were able to be part of DVA 
Veterans Health Week by attempting the 10,000 
steps program with several teams from within the 
club competing against each other. 

The culmination of this was announcing the 
winners at a Christmas luncheon held in Simpson 
Room 1 for members of many organisations within 
the club. 

together 500 parcels for veterans in aged care
facilities along with those at the Independent Living
Units at Vasey, South Frankston. There were a few
left over which were forwarded to a local charity
and were gratefully received. 

November also saw the Poppy Appeal raise the 
incredible amount of $66,000 for the wellbeing of 
veterans. Thanks to Pete the Appeals Officer and 
his many helpers. 

Finally I would like to thank the committee for their
diligence in maintaining our Corporate Governance,
Management and Staff for the professional way in
which they provide a service to our members, and
finally to our members who continue to support the
business which creates a facility and funds to assist
veterans in need. 

Kevin HILLIER
OAM President
2021 
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ROB MORRISON 

First and foremost, I would like to thank
everyone from our Committee, Management
group, and wonderful team, who have all
contributed to enabling our organisation to come
through these testing times in a healthy and
stable position. 2021 proved again to be a very
challenging and demanding year, requiring us to
be creative, innovative, and responsive to 

The additional COVID lockdowns took its toll in a 
lot of areas within our system, resulting in a lot of 
stopping and starting that caused regular 
interruptions to our operations. Together with 
the lockdowns we had restrictions that changed 
each week, isolating for COVID cases and close 
contacts, plus the enormous pressure on our 
Management team as they endeavoured to 
keep their teams together. The fact that we 
were able to provide continued financial 
support to most of our staff through programs 
such as Jobkeeper and Jobstart, and our own 
resources., helped us retain most of our staff. 

‘’The Leadership team has worked tirelessly throughout the
pandemic 
dealing with the lockdowns, restriction outcomes, and constant Health
Department changes. With a workforce exceeding 100, the biggest
challenge they found was dealing with their individual teams’ mental
and financial struggles.‘’ 

A bonus of the lockdowns was that the
management team had time to relook at our
systems and structure in all areas of our
operations to see if they would be workable in
the new norms facing us post COVID. 

Despite all the lockdown issues we were able to 
complete our development by the end of 
February 2021, and, I’m pleased to say, under 
budget. This ensured that our finances remained 
in a strong position, helping us rebound out of 
the pandemic with positive energy and focus. 
The fantastic support and expertise that both 
the Architect BSPN and Builder HRM provided 
throughout the project, particularly with the 

our staff and our membership. 

G E N E R A L  M A N A G E R ’ S  
R E P O R T  
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completion, was very much appreciated by
Management and Committee. A special thank you
must go to all the sub-contractors who
contributed so diligently to the project regularly
going out of their way to ensure the building
wasn’t delayed. 

The Hospitality Industry state-wide has been 
severely affected with the conducting of their 
operations, bearing the brunt of the 
Government restrictions. Unfortunately, this has 
caused a lot of our workforce to rethink their 
employment in the industry, resulting in a lot 
moving to other employment. Together with 
supplier issues and the constant negative media 
around the pandemic, it has obviously caused 
concern with a large part of our membership 
and community. 

You can rest assured that the focus of our 
organisation is the health and wellbeing of our 
membership and workforce, and this will be 
ongoing as we address the new norm in 2022. 
Community Support Fund 

Your Committee continues to be very conscious
of our Corporate Social Responsibility and,
despite pandemic closures and restrictions, our
focus has been to still meet our community and
kindred organisations club funding obligations.
Many Community events and competitions were
unable to be conducted making it very difficult
for the organisations, and their wonderful
volunteers. It is hoped that things continue to
settle, and it enables the groups to get back to
some normality and again become financially
viable. 

Industry Challenges 

COVID has certainly provided many challenges 
for our Industry which have been extensively 
covered in the media. The roller coaster ride we 
have experienced over the past two years has 
tested our organisational skills, certainly our 
patience and our ability to bounce back. Post 
COVID looks as if things will change affecting 
how we operate and how we service those 
changes. With our new development and some 
spare time, we were able to reflect and plan for 
our Club to meet those changes and challenges 
and adapt to the new ‘Norm”. 
Staff 

The past year has been at times very uncertain 
for our staff and presented enormous mental 
and work related challenges. Despite these 
circumstances they continued to provide our 
members with great empathy and caring 
service. On behalf of Annemaree and myself I 
wish to pass on our gratitude and appreciation 
for the dedication and loyalty shown to each 
other and our members. 
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Management 

The Leadership team has worked tirelessly 
throughout the pandemic dealing with the 
lockdowns, restriction outcomes and 
constant Health Dept. changes. With a 
workforce exceeding 100, the biggest 
challenge they found was dealing with their 
individual teams mental and financial 
struggles. Department apps were set up to 
assist with communication helping each 
other deal with the issues as they arose, and 
above all enable them all get through it. 

My Operations Manager Annemaree was 
exceptional through these times becoming 
the ‘glue’ to bring all the information together 
which obtained results all could work with. To 
Liesl/Nic, Wendy, Nathan, Jodie and Lynda 
and their teams thank you for the 
professionalism and care you all showed 
towards each other and our members. 
During the year our Admin Manager for the 
last 9+ years Liesl, left our 
employment to head off 
to retirement with her 
partner Scott and dog 
Murphy. Her passion and 
commitment to our 
organisation knew no 
bounds and was highly 
respected by her team and all those who 
worked around her. 

Gaming Changeover – August 2022 
Back in 2010 we faced a major decision when the 
State Government of the day chose to restructure 
our Gaming Industry. That resulted in the RSL 
network joining the Tabcorp Gaming Services (TGS) 
in August 2012 in a 10-year deal finishing this year 
2022. The Government this time around has 
expanded the timeline to 2042 with two 10-year 
options. 

Frankston RSL has decided to purchase our 
machines and utilise the services of the new RSL 
Gaming Service group to assist with the operational 
aspects. This partnership will enable us to have 
more control on what happens on the Gaming 
floor and help stabilise the future. 
Development 
Despite all that COVID threw at us the fantastic 
development has been completed and as I write 
this report the 12-month review was conducted 
between ourselves, builder, and architect to finalise 
any defects and issues, and pleasingly, beside a 
couple of small problems, everything was fine and 
signed off by all parties. Management is very 
excited as the COVID restrictions are eased 
enabling us to open our whole venue and provide 
new experiences for all members. In the coming 
months you will notice a lot of promotions and 
events returning plus some exciting new 
experiences happening around the new areas of 
our club. 
Committee 
To President Kevin and his Committee can I offer 
my gratitude and thanks for the fantastic support 
you have provided to the Management team over 
the past 12 months. There were many moments 
where urgent decisions had to be made to help 
solve a myriad of different circumstances arising 
from State Government and Health Dept daily 
presentations. It again should be highlighted that all 
of our Committee offer their time and effort 
voluntarily and for that we are very grateful. 
Finally, to all our wonderful and loyal members a 
massive thank you for your patience and loyalty 
over the past 12 months, and we will continue to 
provide a safe, healthy, and vibrant environment 
for you to enjoy throughout 2022. 

Rob 
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TREASURER’S REPORT 

“ Despite the issues over the past two years, the Frankston RSL was in a very 
strong financial position at the end of 2021, which places us in a good position

going forward for 2022.” 

Well, what an interesting trading year 2021 was. Nearly four months of lockdown and other trading
restrictions mandated by the Victoria Government. Notwithstanding these restrictions the
Sub-Branch had a reasonably good trading year, albeit over a reduced period. The positive trading
coupled with a strong closing balance at the end of 2020 resulted in a closing cash balance for 2021 of
$3,341.747. 

General Account. This is the commercial account for the Sub-Branch responsible for Bar, Food, 
Entertainment and Gaming activities. Despite the significant impediments on our trading caused by 
the COVID-19 restrictions the Sub-Branch had a reasonable positive trading year, with improved sales 
in Bar Trading and Gaming. This resulted in an overall profit for the year of $186,889. 
Building Patriotic Fund. The Patriotic Fund is the true owner of Frankston RSL’s land, building and all 
other fixed assets. The Sub-Branch as user of the premises and fixed assets pay a rent to the Patriotic 
Fund, which for 2021 was $1,200,000. The rent is paid from the Sub-Branch General Account and used 
to service the bank loan taken out for the recent redevelopment. During 2021 loan repayments of 
$291,200.00 were made with a further $200,000.00 being committed in December 2021, which was 
processed in the first week of January. At the end of 2021 the outstanding loan balance was 
$5,923,800.00. 

General Appeals Account. Frankston RSL act as an Agent of the RSL Victoria State Branch General 
Appeals Account. Appeals monies are primarily raised through the annual ANZAC and Poppy 
Appeals each year. During 2021, $44,729.00 was spent supporting veterans and their families. The 2021 
closing balance on the Appeals was $53,556.00, which was primarily raised through the 2021 Poppy 
Appeal. These funds will be carried forward in to 2022 to continue supporting the veteran 
community. 

Despite the issues over the past two years, the Frankston RSL was in a very strong financial position at 
the end of 2021, which places us in a good position going forward for 2022. 
I would like to acknowledge and thank the Management and Staff of the Sub-Branch, in particular the 
Finance Manager Lynda and her assistant Marion, for their on-going support in the management of 
our accounts throughout 2021. 

 
BRIAN HILL CSC 
Treasurer 

F I N A N C I A L  S U M M A R Y  
BRIAN HILL CSC 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH
ABN 12 643 054 953 
SUB BRANCH STATEMENT OF 
31 DECEMBER 2021 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH
ABN 12 643 054 953 
SUB BRANCH NOTES TO THE 
31 DECEMBER 2021 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH
ABN 12 643 054 953 
DETAILED INCOME STATEMENT FOR
31 DECEMBER 2021 

 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED THE SUB BRANCH
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH
ABN 12 643 054 953 
DETAILED INCOME STATEMENT FOR
31 DECEMBER 2021 

 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED THE SUB BRANCH

ANNUAL REPORT 2021 

F I N A N C I A L  R E P O R T  



 16 

FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH
ABN 12 643 054 953 
DETAILED INCOME STATEMENT FOR
31 DECEMBER 2021 

 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED BAR TRADING 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH
ABN 12 643 054 953 
DETAILED INCOME STATEMENT FOR
31 DECEMBER 2021 

 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED CATERING AND DINING 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH 
ABN 12 643 054 953 
DETAILED INCOME STATEMENT FOR
31 DECEMBER 2021 

 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED GAMING ACTIVITIES 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH 
ABN 12 643 054 953 
DETAILED INCOME STATEMENT FOR
THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2021 

FOR WELFARE AND COMMUNITY ACTIVITIES 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH 
BUILDING PATRIOTIC FUND ABN 69 737 849 266 
STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2021 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH 
BUILDING PATRIOTIC FUND ABN 69 737 849 266
STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION 
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2021 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH 
BUILDING PATRIOTIC FUND ABN 69 737 849 266
STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS 
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2021 
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FRANKSTON R.S.L. SUB-BRANCH 
AS AGENT FOR RSL GENERAL APPEALS P F 886 
STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2021 
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In 2021, the wonderful volunteer Wellbeing Support Officers who
make up the Frankston RSL Home & Hospital Visitation Team, spent
146 hours visiting veterans and their partners in 10 local residential
aged care facilities. Some officers been carrying out visits for over 30
years! The team prepared 450 Christmas Parcels for veterans and
their partners. The team looks forward to resuming their visits and
activities in 2022. 

Veterans Health Week was in August 2021, with a theme of ‘Get
Moving’. We ran a successful ‘10,000 Steps’ program, encouraging
veterans and their families to walk 10,000 steps a day. Almost 50
veterans and their partners engaged in some friendly competition,
with prizes of Fitbits awarded to those who logged the most steps
for their age group. 

On the 7th December, over 100 people attended the Wellbeing
Groups Christmas Party. Frankston RSL, Women’s Auxiliary, Legacy
Mornington-Peninsula, Partners of Veterans Association, Vietnam
Veterans, FRSL Home & Hospital Team and participants in the
10,000 Steps Program enjoyed a meal and some Christmas cheer
together. 

Although we were in lockdown 
for a substantial portion of the 
July to December 2021 period, 
our wellbeing activities 
continued.; from bus trips, to 
queries about social activities, 
food vouchers, transport 
options, aged care information, 
or just to have a chat. Our 
Wellbeing Team was available to 
assist in 152 calls
Phone-calls continued to our Service 
Members aged 85 plus by our fantastic and kind volunteer Richard. 
Afghanistan Crisis phone calls: In August 5 volunteers phoned 120 of 
Frankston RSL’s younger Service Members in order to ask how they 
were going and affected by the Afghanistan Crisis, and give them 
contact details for Open Arms Veterans and Families Counselling 
Service (Available 24/7 on Phone # 1800 011 046), & Veteran Central 
(Available Monday to Friday 9am to 5pm on Phone # 1300 645 838). 
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120 

$83,988 

450 

$66,155 489 

7703 
Welfare calls 

ANZAC Appeal 

Xmas Packs
delivered 

Poppy Appeal 

Volunteer
hours 

Veterans’ 
Lawns mowed 

Wellbeing Support Team. L2R: 
Joan, Maureen, Kelvin, Bev, Doris, Wendy 



. 

The group meets every Wednesday at 10am, 
and is open to all veterans to sit and have a
chat and meet new people. If you want to
join, just come in and ask at Reception
where the group is sitting on the day. 

variety of places across the Peninsula, the
Dandenong Ranges, Seymour and Bendigo. A
big thank you to the exceptional Cheryl who
organises the trips. 

Well done to Carol who passed her Level 2
Wellbeing Advocacy qualifications. Our Wellbeing
Advocates are available to assist veterans and
their families navigate services they need, apply
for financial assistance, or give 

In May, Frankston RSL gladly welcomed Angela,
who is the Coordinator of the Frankston-
Peninsula Veterans and Families Wellbeing
Centre. She can be contacted on 0450 442 644.
The Wellbeing Centre is operational and located
at Frankston RSL, and we are working closely
with Veteran Central on this exciting initiative.
Pensions Advocates will be working to assist
veterans with DVA claims and compensation,
and wellbeing activities will be rolled out in
2022. 

Contact: Angela, Mon—Fri 9-4.30PM 0450 442

644

Tony, Wellbeing Advocate, and a dedicated group
of volunteers continued to assist veterans by
collecting donations of an estimated $43,266.00
worth of furniture, white-goods and mobility aids,
redistributing them to appreciative veterans.
Thank you to Tony and his team, and to all who so
kindly donated items. 

71 people went on 12 bus trips in 6 months to a 

Members of the Auxiliary, Mornington Peninsula
Legacy, Partners of Veterans Association,
Frankston Vietnam Veterans, and Veterans and
Families Wellbeing Centre began meeting
regularly to form a network. Together they
shared information about their groups, and
planned combined group activities, and look
forward to a productive 2022 working together. 

referrals to local services for example

Wellbeing Advocates: Tony, Eric, Peter, & Carol 

Angela, Coordinator Veterans and Families Wellbeing Centre 

‘’Pepper’’ Cheryl, Les, & ‘’Pepper’’ 

Contact 
Call Frankston RSL Wellbeing Coordinator with 
your wellbeing queries, if you are a Veteran or 
family member of a Veteran. 

Coordinator: Stellar 
P: 0492 820 743 E: welfare@frankstonrsl.com.au 
Hours: 9-4.30PM Monday to Friday 

Volunteering 
Please get in touch if you have an interest in 
volunteering, or want to have a chat about 
upcoming activities in 2022. 25 

mailto:welfare@frankstonrsl.com.au
mailto:welfare@frankstonrsl.com.au


 26 



 27 



 28 


